To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Recycling Working Group 
Re: 
Report from the Recycling Working Group 
Date:
December 1, 2008 
At a town council workshop a few months ago, it was suggested to have a working group consider earlier recommendations regarding changes to our recycling program.  The members of the working group are Rachel Stamieszkin, Anne Swift-Kayatta, Sara Lennon, Bob Malley and Mike McGovern. Jennifer Hansen of the recycling committee joined the group at the final meeting. 

The working group focused upon measures that would increase our recycling rates and consequently save tax dollars.  The group also reviewed a number of ancillary issues relating to the operation of the recycling center. 

Recycling rate
The group noted great progress has been made in improving our recycling rate. Citizens have reacted positively to the convenience of single sort recycling. The educational efforts of the recycling committee have also contributed to improving the recycling rate.  Recycling through the silver bullets increased 35% from FY 2007 to FY 2008. 

Yet, Cape Elizabeth still places 3.1 lbs of waste into the hopper for every 1 lb placed in the silver bullets. This compares to 2.26 lbs for our peer communities in the ecomaine system.  It is with these sobering numbers that the working group sees opportunity for increasing the recycling rate.  The working group believes that we should incorporate practices to increase recycling by an additional 25% so that we collectively recycle through the silver bullets 30% of our municipal solid waste up from the current 24%. 
It is noted that these figures and the figures below include only the materials going into the hopper and into the silver bullets. The Maine Recycling Office has determined that the 2007 overall recycling rate for Cape Elizabeth was 70.13% including compost materials, returnable bottles and cans, wood waste, metal recycling, bulky wastes, universal wastes, cardboard, tires and the swap shop. 

Cost of not recycling 

The cost to haul and place municipal solid waste at ecomaine is $180.00 per ton.  The cost of bringing recyclable materials to ecomaine is $38 a ton.  Every ton shifted saves $142.00. Every percentage increase in the recycling rate annually saves $4,643. 
Alternatives considered to increase the recycling rate 
The working group considered practices that have been used in many neighboring communities to enhance recycling rates including adopting curbside pick-up and pay per bag.  
Curbside pickup- Adds net cost of $450,000
We found that a curbside pickup plan would increase overall costs by about $450,000 or a net of $200,000 if you consider the savings in gasoline costs from individual transportation.  While recycling rates would increase, the cost of the collection system at an estimated $561,600 is a significant barrier.  We also noted prior support in citizen surveys for maintaining the framework of the current system we now have. 
Pay per bag- Saves net cost of $19,000 
A pay per bag system or pay per throw would generate revenue of $390,000, yet this cost would still be borne by citizens albeit in after tax income where the current system is supported in deductible property taxes.    The recycling rate would increase to a degree that $75,000 would be saved in disposal fees and transportation costs. Yet, the cost of bags and enforcement would increase expenses about $56,000. Thus, the pay per bag system would save about $19,000 in overall costs or about $2.00 per capita. 
Recycling education – Saves net cost of $18,050
A third alternative considered is to supplement the current personnel coverage at the recycling center to provide a person at all times who is available within the transfer station to assist citizens with understanding the advantages of recycling.  This person would monitor what is being placed in the hopper and would provide educational guidance and materials to persons visiting the site.   Along with continuing educational efforts in newspapers, on the website and through signage, the working group believes that this alternative could increase the recycling rate by 25%.  This saves $46,000 in disposal fees and transportation costs.  But, it adds costs for the recycling assistant. Moving the current part time position to full time costs $15,590 in pay and approximately $12,000 in benefits for a total of $27,590.  Thus, the net savings is about $18,050. 
Recycling center hours-Saves net cost of $14,000
The group reviewed recycling center hours to determine if savings could be realized from changing the hours.  It was noted that Thursday is the quietest day at the site with 13.7% of the average weekly users of 3,800 vehicles. It was also noted that Wednesday evenings after 5 p.m. is one of the quieter periods. Eliminating 8 hours on Thursday and 2 hours on Wednesday evening would save $12,000 in labor costs and approximately $2,000 in other costs.  The new hours would be:
Monday:  10 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.

Wednesday, Friday and Saturday: 8:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m.

Sunday, Tuesday and Thursday: Closed  

ecomaine fees
ecomaine assessments are based on the rolling average of tonnage during the previous five years.  Thus, any savings for improving the recycling rate takes five years to be fully realized. Thus, the first year net savings in disposal fees is only about 20% of the computed savings.  Thus, there would be no net savings in year one for pay per bag  and there would be about $8,000 in net additional costs for adding the recycling assistant. The savings from changing the hours is fully realized in year one. 
Working group recommendations

The working group recommends the following:

1. An enhanced program of recycling education that will generate long term savings of $18,050 per year at present values.

2. A change in recycling center hours that will immediately generate $14,000 annually in net savings at present values. 
3. Amendments to the solid waste ordinance that will require recycling. 

4. The working group also reviewed the issue of the use of the recycling center by commercial haulers who use non-mechanized equipment.  The group concluded that the suspension of this service would be a burden to the customers who utilize these services. It is recommended that the staff monitor these haulers to ensure that all waste being brought to the recycling center is generated within Cape Elizabeth

Other issue considered by the working group 
The working group discussed concerns with a number of individuals utilizing the swap shop for their own business purposes. A number of individuals spend many hours at the swap shop picking up material for resale on auction sites or at garage sales. The working group discussed issues at the swap shop but came to no final conclusions about recommendations. 
We thank you for the opportunity to review these issues. 

